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A Moment in Time 
 

 
 

Wilf Nattrass (left) and Cecil Bainbridge get things boiling in the kitchen 
on April 2, 1955.  Inside this issue, Club Historian Audrey Cherevaty 
provides us with some background information on Wilf and the MCC 

trophy that was established in his memory. 
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Editorôs Introduction 
 

Welcome to the fourth and final KLIK for 2015/16.  Thanks to all of our contributors 
over the four issues this year.  As the club season winds down, we recall the many fun 
moments and outstanding photography showcased by our members this past year. 
 
In this issue as always, Club President Craig Stirton begins with his message and 
memories of the 2016/17 season.  Following Craig, we have something from the KLIK 
archives that seems appropriate for the season. And then Vince Filteau, Alan Munro, 

Efraim Perl and Robbie Robinson share with readers some experiences from their 
recent trip to New Zealand, which will be of interest to any who are contemplating a similar trip; we also 
get to see and enjoy New Zealand through a few of the many images they captured during the trip. 
 
In recent club meetings weôve heard a lot about the óCanada 150ô project; much work has been 
undertaken by the Project Team and Executive over the past few months in preparation for MCC 
participation. Ursula Tweddle provides an update on those activities and next steps, and shares some 
images of Canadiana to help inspire the interest of all club members.  Continuing from the front page, 
Club Historian Audrey Cherevaty tells us more about Wilf Nattrass and the trophy named in his memory. 
We continue to honour last yearôs award winners in this issue with the following profiles: Level 1 Print 
winner Vince Filteau, James D Cranston award winner Sandra Hawkins, Photo Essay Favourite Ingrid 
Liem, and Intermediate Digital winner Efraim Perl. Thanks to Pradipta Datta, Warren Davis and Efraim 
Perl for contributing weblinks to e-books and articles that may be of interest to club members. 
 
And finally, you will find in this issue the results of the fourth competition. Congratulations to all Ribbon 
Winners for this most recent competition, plus our Trophy and Award Winners for 2015/16! 
 
Have a great summer! 
 
Editor Jim Evans 
 

 
 
 

Year End Message from MCC President Craig Stirton 

 
Now that the 2015/16 season has come to an end, I extend my congratulations 
to our champions, the award winners throughout the season, and to all the 
members who submitted images to our competitions. I trust that your 
participation has contributed to your photographic development. 
 
To all our members who contributed images to our exhibitions at the Erin Mills 
Town Centre and the Central Library exhibition, thank you for sharing your 
skills with the general public and enhancing the Clubôs status within 
Mississauga. I firmly believe that your participation has greatly contributed to 
the growth of our Club this year. 
 
A special note of appreciation is extended to the club members who participated in the inter club 
competition through GTCCC. I hope that you have inspired more of our members to participate next year.  
 
The end of the season means that there are so many volunteers to thank for their hard work and 
dedication. Honestly, we wouldnôt have the outstanding Club that we do without their invaluable 
contribution. Unfortunately, it also means that some of our hard working members will relinquish their 
positions to focus on other areas of interest.  
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From the May 1989 KLIK  

oooo  

 

We will be advising you of our vacancies and trust that members both long term and new members will 
step up to maintain the outstanding program and high standard support that we have enjoyed this past 
year. 
 
As I mentioned at the May 5

th
 meeting ï and alluded to in the May Snapshot ï Administration, 

Communications and Competition Portfolios have identified areas of concern. Plans are in place to 
address these concerns. However, it is our intention to seek input from the membership to assist our 
decision making. During the coming months, anticipate receiving emails and/or surveys seeking your 
feedback. I ask you to reply as promptly as possible to facilitate the work that the teams need to do in 
preparation for next season.  
 
I hope that you will take every opportunity, this summer, to capture amazing images about being ñProud 
to be Canadian ï Why I Love Canadaò. The membership has expressed very strong support for the 
Canada 150 Juried Exhibition. The steering committee has set a goal to have as many members as 
possible represented in the Exhibition. They intend to provide members with as much support, mentoring 
and post production assistance, as needed, so you can submit the very best images you can produce, 
regardless of your experience level within the Club. 
 
Historically, there is a change in membership at the end of the season. For those members who will not 
be returning next season, thank you for being with us in 2015/16. Best wishes for continued success in 
your photographic endeavours.  
 
Finally, I express my appreciation to the Board of Directors for all their diligence, dedication and support 
this season. To the Directors and members, thank you for your support. It has been my privilege to be 
your President this year. I am very grateful for the expressions of support that members have shared with 
me.  
 
Have an enjoyable, safe and healthy summer. See you in September. 
 
Craig Stirton 
 

 
 

It ôs fun to go to the seashore in the 

summertime, but remember  that salt and 

sand can ruin a camera very very quickly. 

A grain of sand  can make a camera inoperable, and a little salt spray 

plays havoc with  electronic contacts in the camera. So protect your 

ca mera, and avoid  the disappointment of a camera that doesn ôt work 

( and it ôs guaranteed  that that would occur at some incredible 

photographic moment).  

 

Make photography fun.  Donôt be in a rut. Go experiment, with 

a different kind of subject matter, take pic tures of moving objects at 

slow  shutter speeds, looking straight up or straight down, find an 

unusual   angle or anything else that is different.  So go and 

experiment, make it  a habit to do something different, funny, strange, 

and weird ;  the results may su rprise y ou and lead you to do more of it .  

   

Finally, one last comment on exposure. In a photograph,  the eye  will 

go to the lightes t brightest part of the scene. If that part 

is  over  exposed, then the photograph could be ruined. So expose for 

the  lightest brightest part, or eliminate that part. For example, it 
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                                        Aerial View of Tongariro Park by Robbie 

is not  compulsory to  include the sky in a landscape photograph, and it 

might  improve the shot immensely by eliminating it.  

    

Hope to see you next season. In the meantime,  

 

H A V E    A    F A N T A S T I C    S U M  M E R  ! ! ! ! ! !  

 

 
Trip to New Zealand 

 
Editor: Vince Filteau, Alan Munro, Efraim Perl and Robbie Robinson travelled to New Zealand this 
past February. The following is a composite of responses from our interview with the foursome, 
and includes some their favourite photos from this extraordinary trip! (NOTE: Efraimôs NZ image 
contribution was on the front page of the March KLIK) 

 
Editor: Where did you go in NZ and why did you choose those locations? 
 
Group: We followed the overall route that many tours to New Zealand take: arrival in Auckland in the 
North Island and departure from Christchurch in the South Island (with a change of planes in Auckland.) 
The basic decision we made was to explore both islands and to spend more time in the South Island than 
the North, where we thought there were more photo opportunities for our interests (mainly landscapes). 
We also decided not to use our time to travel north of Auckland, but to spend that time in the thermal area 
of the North Island around Rotorua and the Tongariro Park.  
 

Editor:  How did 

you organize the 

logistics?  
 

Group: All of our 
reservations, for 
the cars, our stays 
in motels and 
small hotels and 
the ferry between 
the North and 
South Islands 
were made ahead 
of time through a 
travel service in 
New Zealand. We 
had two cars (new 
RAV4s) for the 
four of us and 
drove about 5000 
kilometres during 
our three weeks in 
country. Our 
reservations were for double rooms. We ate all of our meals in small restaurants along the way. The cost 
of travel in New Zealand was roughly the same as in Canada for a similar trip.  During each day we did 
not attempt to keep the two cars together. We were on and off the main highways as we continually made 
decisions about which attractions to take a look at. Our overnight stops were Auckland, Rotorua, Napier, 
and Wellington on the North Island, and Motueka, Greymouth, Franz Josef, Queenstown, Te Anau, 
Dunedin, Timaru, Mount Cook, Kaikoura, and Christchurch on the South Island.  



May 2016  KLIK  Page 6 

 

                                                      Mount Cook by Alan 

                                                          Napier by Vince 

Editor:  What were 
your favourite places 
to photograph? 
 
Group: Each of us had 
our favourite places for 
photography ï there 
were so many great 
places. Two of the 
group took short flights 
over the mountains to 
the old Tongariro 
volcanoes in the North 
and the glaciers 
between Franz Josef 
and Mount Cook in the 
South. The best place 
for weather was Mt. 
Cook. We had a clear 
day with snow-capped 

peaks, glaciers, rolling 
clouds, and aqua 

coloured lakes ï so picturesque. We all had some problems in getting postcard photos in both the Milford 
and Doubtful Sounds as we had both rain and fog to contend with but everyone managed to get some 
dramatic almost-monochromes to bring back. There was certainly no lack of waterfalls to shoot! 
 
Editor: As a guide for other MCC members, was there someplace that you didnôt get to, but in 
hindsight would have liked to have seen ï or someplace where youôd wanted to spend more time?  
 
Group:  Almost 
anywhere you go in New 
Zealand there are 
exciting views to be 
captured, but you will 
never have enough time 
to see them in all 
variations of weather and 
season.  The South 
Island was the more 
beautiful of the two.   
With more time we would 
have liked to see the top 
of the North Island and 
also the bottom of the 
South Island, specifically 
Stewart Island.  For 
others visiting New 
Zealand, one breath of 
fresh air was that our 

currency had a 10% 
advantage, there was no 
tipping and everything included GST; so all in all we came out ahead. Also, take advantage of talking to 
the people. They are so friendly, approachable and helpful ï always saying ñno worriesò after you say 
ñthank youò.  Finally, we enjoyed our morning ñflat whiteò coffee and our evening ice cream/sorbet. 
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Muskoka Lupines  
By Kay Woollam 

 
The 150th Birthday of 

our great country happens 
in 2017!  All of Canada will 
be celebrating. 
  
MCC has been given a 
unique and exciting 
opportunity to showcase 
our membersô talents by 
presenting a juried and 
curated photography 
exhibition at the Living Arts 
Centre in Mississauga 
from June 30th to August 
20th, 2017. The opening is 
scheduled to coincide with 
Canada Day celebrations 
in the City of Mississauga. 

  
A 'Canada 150 Committee' has been formed and is hard at work to organize this exhibition.  In the fall, we 
will reveal the names of our renowned judges from the Canadian Arts community along with many other 
details.  It is an incredible opportunity for us as a club and as individual artists to portray our work. 
  
Until then we want to encourage you to get out there with your gear and capture that 'moment' that 
conveys what Canada means to you.  Show us through your eyes and your work what makes Canada 
special! 
  
The Canada 150 Committee is excited and thrilled to be steering this initiative for all members.  We look 
forward to your participation in this team effort to present our club and ourselves in the best light possible! 
  
The following are some images from our team for your inspiration. 
  
The Canada 150 Team 
Craig Stirton, Ina Miglin, Kay Woollam, Marcus Miller, Pat Donaldson, Sherry Prenevost and Ursula Tweddle 
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Contemplation 
By Sherry Prenevost 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Canada Day ς Port Credit  
By Marcus Miller 

Ontario Sky 
By Ina Miglin 
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The Royal Jump 
By Pat Donaldson 

Winter Thundering Water 
By Craig Stirton 

CN Tower View from Tall Ship 
By Ursula Tweddle 
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History of the Wilf Nattrass Trophy 

By Audrey Cherevaty, Club Historian 

 
 
Each Year MCC awards the Wilf Nattrass Memorial Trophy. Who 
was Wilf Nattrass? 
 
In 1954, Wilf Nattrass was at the first meeting of the Lorne Park 
Camera Club (MCCôs predecessor) at Bill Cumberland's house. 
These 2 men were some of our founding members. He joined 
the steering committee that was created to direct club activities 
until formal election of officers. Wilf was the Program Director in 
1955. In June of that year, he ran the fundraising raffle. Besides 
doing presentations, Wilf was also the Membership Chairman for 
1956 & 1957. The records say Wilf Nattrass had a sudden and 
tragic death on October 10, 1957. Money donated by club 
members to the Nattrass Fund would be used to establish a Wilf 

Nattrass Memorial award for photography.  
 

On January 23, 1958 a perpetual trophy was to be purchased with the 
money from the fund, to be called Wilf Nattrass Memorial Trophy, and was to be awarded annually to the 
maker of the black and white print judged the best in the club's Annual Salon, each spring. 
 
Just as our camera club's name has changed over the years, just as photography has changed, the 
awarding of the Wilf Nattrass Memorial Trophy has changed. This trophy started in 1958 for Best Black & 
White Print by maker, changed to Print Theme, more changes and now is highest score for a print across 
Level 1 & 2.   
 

Winners of the Wilf Nattrass Memorial Trophy 1993-94 to 2014-15 
 
 

1993-94    R Tashman 

1994-95    J Marks 

1995-96    Jack Peake & Dan Kearney 

1996-97    John Hummel 

1997-98    John Hummel 

1998-99    Jack Peake & Steve Bloomer 

1999-00    Raymond Hsu 

2000-01    Joyce Brant 

2001-02    David Simmonds 

2002-03    David Simmonds 

2003-04    Hilarie McNeil-Smith 

2004-05    Hilarie McNeil-Smith 

2005-06    Hilarie McNeil-Smith 

2006-07    Ron Manning 

2007-08    Jerry Soltys 

2008-09    Ron Manning 

2009-10    Jerry Soltys 

2010-11    Suzanne Williams & Hilarie     

McNeil-Smith 

2011-12    Tony Paine 

2012-13    Hilarie McNeil-Smith 

2013-14    Ina Miglin 

2014-15    Tony Paine 
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Zabriskie Point at Sunrise 

 
 
 
 
 

 

Interview with Efraim Perl 
1st Intermediate Digital (Ron Manning Trophy) 

 
Editor: Tell us a little of your back ground (where you grew up, 
where youôve lived & worked, what you do outside of 
photography, etc.)? 
 
Efraim: I Grew up in Israel, left at age 15 for New York and 
completed high school there. I returned to Israel at 18 and served 
three and a half years in the Air Force. I went back to US, this time 
Detroit and completed the Electrical Engineering program at 
Lawrence Institute of Technology. After graduating I moved to 
Toronto and worked as a power design engineer until retiring five 
years ago. During that time my dear wife Sheila and I married and 
raised three children, now 38, 36 and 32. 
 
Editor: How and when did you become interested in 
photography?  Relate some of your early experiences that 
influenced your work. 
 
Efraim: I became interested in photography at around age 12 but 
couldn't afford to do much with it. I got my first semi-decent camera in university (the Soviet made Zorkie 
4) and that is when my passion developed. During my career I didn't have much time for photography but 
travelled much for business and always carried a camera. Retirement allowed me the time to finally give 
photography serious attention. 
 
I was an avid reader of National Geographic from a very young age and was fascinated by their 
photographs, wondered if I could ever create anything like that. Even today when out shooting, I look 
through the lens and imagine how the scene would look on the pages of Nat Geo. Then I go home and try 
to create what was imagined.  I'm not there yet. 

 
Editor: How has your interest 
evolved and what do you like 
shooting today? 
 
Efraim: My interest always was, 
and still is, landscapes. I always 
dreamed of having my own 
darkroom and experimenting with 
developing techniques but never 
fulfilled that dream. By the time I 
was finally able to devote the 
time to my hobby, the digital age 
was upon us and I could finally 
live the dream (without the mess 
of a dark room). I now get great 
pleasure from post processing 
and will try several techniques to 
create very different looks to the 

Profiles of Trophy & Award Winners in 2014/15 
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                                                     Mount Rushmore 

same image. 
 
Editor: What camera equipment 
and post-processing tools do 
you use?  
 
Efraim: Over the years I have 
used both Canon and Nikon gear 
and liked them both equally. I 
currently use Nikon D300 and am 
beginning to think that it's time to 
upgrade. I will seriously look at 
the Sony mirrorless.  As for post-
processing, I use Lightroom along 
with Nik and On1 plug-ins. I don't 
use Photoshop or Elements. 
 
 
Editor: In what directions do 
you see your photography 

developing from here? 
 
 
Efraim: I would like to discover new post-processing techniques to create amazing photos and to get 
more into B&W with which I recently started experimenting. 
 

 
 

Interview with Vince Filteau 
1st Level I Print (The Simmonds Print Trophy) 

 
Editor: Tell us a little of your back ground (where you grew 
up, where youôve lived and worked, what you do outside of 
photography, etc.) 

 
Vince: I grew up in Montreal and lived there half of my life. I 
graduated from McGill University and also obtained my accounting 
designation there. I've held various positions as Senior Financial 
Officer in companies in Montreal and in Ontario. My passion 
during my 20's and 30's as a single guy was skiing. Together with 
friends we rented a chalet at Jay Peak in Vermont every year and 
on numerous occasions went on ski trips to various resorts in 
Europe and Western Canada and US. I married my former wife 
while in Montreal and developed an interest renovating century old 
homes we lived in. Our family moved to Cambridge in 1984 and 
my second son was born shortly thereafter. In 2007 I moved to 

Mississauga and married Sue Adorjan. We joined the camera club in 2012. We are also members of the 
White Oaks Park Tennis Club and spend many summer evenings playing there. 

 
Editor: How and when did you become interested in photography?  Relate some of your early 
experiences that influenced your work? 
 
Vince: While I had a SLR film camera for a number of years, I only took snapshots.  About 5 years ago I 
was sitting in our back yard watching Sue, with a point and shoot camera, taking pictures of birds visiting 
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                                  Atlantic Puffin Portrait 

                                       Hummingbird Feeding 

our feeders.  We thought we could 
improve upon those images, and decided 
to look into a better camera. I bought a 
Nikon D90 with a couple of kit lenses and 
that was my beginning. Before I started 
shooting birds, I figured all sparrows were 
House Sparrows and all ducks were 
Mallards.  I subsequently discovered 
through the eye of a camera that there 
was a tremendous variety of birds, most 
of them very beautiful. I was hooked on 
birds. 
 
Of course a 70-300mm lens wasn't going 
to do it for me as far as shooting birds so I 
bought a Sigma 150-500mm. Shortly 
thereafter I headed to Newfoundland 
where my research told me there were a 
variety of sea birds. My 150-500 was 
replaced by a fixed 500mm Nikon lens at a cost of which put off buying a new car for a while. My desire to 
see more wildlife resulted in several trips to Florida and then the US Midwest, Costa Rica and most 
recently, New Zealand. As well, I frequent numerous locations in Ontario. 

 
Editor: How has your interest evolved 
and what do you like shooting today? 

 
Vince: I became increasingly more interested in shooting birds and to a lesser extent, other wildlife. I look 
forward to spring migration each year when most birds are at their peak of beauty. While it's nice to 
capture new species, I always try to improve on what I've previously taken. I'm continuously looking for 
ways to improve my skills and to expand to other types of photography, most recently landscape.  

 
Editor: What camera equipment 
and post-processing tools do you 
use? 

 
Vince: Presently my equipment 
includes a Nikon D810 and a variety 
of lenses ranging from wide-angle 
zoom, mid-range zoom, telephoto 
zoom and still my favourite; the 
500mm fixed which, by the way, 
seems to get heavier every time I 
take it out. As well, there's a macro 
in my bag and of course a tripod.  
Post processing tools include 
Lightroom and Photoshop Elements 
both of which I'm still trying to 
improve my skills. 
 
Editor: In what directions would 

you like to see your photography 
develop from here? 
 

Vince: Iôm continuing to learn different types of photography, but as I realized during my recent trip to 
New Zealand, I tend to experience withdrawals by not getting enough wildlife opportunities. 


